Natural Sciences Chairs Council

Minutes of the Meeting of January 4, 2010
1:00-3:03 p.m., BI 104

Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Develop a strategic plan for the college, develop the Natural Sciences Museum, external funding for the Peer Advising Center, increase grant activity, invest in service contracts, A/C in the PE building, peer advisor posters to circulate in classes and to post outside of the departments, and update the College website.
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  recruiting CD for the college and departments, increase international exchanges, increase student research opportunities with faculty, initiate the Scherba lecture series, formalize the scholarship and internship process for the College.
Approval of minutes for December 7, 2009.  The minutes were approved as amended.
Informational Items
1. Announcements by Chairs.  
Cindy – The Peer Advising Center will be open this week from 10am to 2pm.
George – MASS has successfully submitted its 3rd annual report which was approved by NSF. The program has graduated 20 students to date. There is still money available for students with need in the STEM disciplines. Please send them to Dr. Georgiou in computer science and engineering to get signed up.
2. Announcements from Administration
a. Winter Furlough requests – The requests for full time faculty are in good shape. The dean has notified those that need to make revisions to their requests so that he can give final approval. The departments now need to submit the part time faculty requests for the dean’s approval as soon as possible as they become assigned to a course. 
b. APLE Program – This is a state funded teacher incentive program that targets STEM disciplines. The dean requested that the chairs hang the informative posters in their departments and encourage students to apply. All interested students can find out additional information by contacting the Financial Aid Office.
Action Items: 
Discussion Items:
1. Scheduling Update - John

a. Winter.  The college is currently at 94% of target. Classes start on Monday, January 11th. Census date is February 1st. The dean reminded the chairs that each department needs to get to 100% of their target. If they will not be able to, please contact him.
b. Spring – Priority I registration begins on February 15th.
c. Summer – We are in the middle of schedule build. The deadline for room reservations for our college is January 19th. Please be sure to put all of your rooms in before the deadline. The final deadline for schedule build is February 5th.
d. Fall – Schedule build begins on February 15th. Biology, Chemistry and Health Science need to let John know which large lecture rooms they will need as soon as possible. 
2. Provost Bodman’s meeting with the CNS Council of Chairs – The provost discussed the 2010-11 budget deficit the campus is facing and possible scenarios to offset it. It is doubtful that furloughs will continue after this fiscal year, thereby creating a $10 million deficit. 
a. Summer session is being shifted away from state support to self support which will provide approximately $4 million in revenue to offset the deficit. It will also remove about 1000 FTEs from next year’s target. 
b. The provost is also heading a committee for enrollment management to find ways to scale back enrollment to meet the new campus target that is 9% lower. If the campus does not meet target, the campus will have to pay penalties. 
c. The campus has requested impaction, and it should be decided by the end of this week.
d. The Chancellor’s Office has also charged the campus with increasing graduation rates for students that started in fall 2009. 
e. The provost would like to visit department faculty meetings over the next two quarters. 
The chairs had some questions that the provost answered and suggestions for the provost regarding the 2010-11 budget scenarios.
3. Committee Reports.  
a. Science major for middle school teachers – (Dave M.) The committee is still developing a list of suggested courses that students can take that will better prepare them for the two CSET exams the student has to pass to earn this credential. Once the list is prepared, the committee will meet again to finalize the list.
b. Pre-professional major – (Ted) The committee is waiting for some statistical reports showing what majors pre-nursing majors turn to after three years.
4. Feedback on Enrollment Software Program - The dean demonstrated the Microsoft Access program on the computer. He is requesting feedback from the chairs and would like any questions or comments forwarded to him within the next few weeks. He would like to finalize the project so the chairs can begin utilizing the reports.
5. Planning for College Administrative Leadership Changes – John Craig is in his 5th year on the FERP program and will be retiring at the end of this academic year. The dean mentioned that he has also begun to think about retirement, although he has not set a date. The dean wants the college to be proactive in planning for a new Associate Dean and a Dean when the time comes. If any chairs are interested or they feel there is a faculty member in their department that would be a good candidate to “groom” for the position, they should forward the names to the dean. 
6. 2010 Budget Planning – The Provost has asked the Dean to submit a report describing scenarios for a 5% and 10% cut to our budgets. Several scenarios have been submitted. With the across-the-board scenario, at a 5% cut, three to five departments will be adversely affected with layoffs. He also has developed a programmatic reduction scenario for both the 5 and 10% reduction levels.  A different suggestion was to remove either one department altogether or remove a college to spare the remaining departments from taking a significant budget reduction. A discussion followed.
7. Discussion on policy for faculty member arriving late to class. 
a. The dean wants to know if the chairs and faculty feel that the college should adopt an policy indicating how long students should wait for faculty to arrive for the start of class. A discussion followed. The dean asked the chairs to speak with their faculty as to whether  they think that 15 minutes is a reasonable amount of time for students to wait for their instructor to arrive to class. We will discuss the feedback at the next meeting.
8. Construction Projects - John
a. Observatory.  We have received the letter from the state approving the archeological findings. CPDC has received notice to proceed with the project, although an actual groundbreaking date has not been determined.
b. Garden near pool and fitness center.  No report
c. Nursing laboratory addition.  The low bidder dropped out from the project, and the next to lowest bidder was too high. They are sending the project out to bid again.
d. PE Building air-conditioning.  The interior is completed, and they are connecting piping which may not be done until late February.
